

# The China Al and Autonomy Report

A biweekly newsletter on AI and autonomy developments in China

Welcome to the China AI and Autonomy Report, a biweekly newsletter published by CNA. <u>Read in</u> <u>browser</u>. We hope our US readers had a relaxing and safe Thanksgiving holiday. In this issue, we report that People's Liberation Army (PLA) researchers have coauthored a paper on defeating image classifiers. Italian authorities have accused an Italian drone manufacturer of hiding its acquisition by a PRC company. PLA media carried another article on cognitive warfare, and a Chinese Communist Party (CCP) website published an article on the need for PRC citizens to improve their "intelligent media" literacy to combat disinformation on the internet. We also include reports on Turkey replacing the PRC as a key supplier of unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs), and the PRC government fining several AI champions for anti-trust violations. Finally, despite increasing tensions between the PRC and Taiwan, associations from both sides of the strait conducted a conference on the use of UAVs in maritime rescue.

THIS WEEK'S CONTENTS	
MILITARY AND NATIONAL SECURITY	2
UNMANNED SYSTEMS	2
FUTURE WARFARE	3
INDUSTRY	4
RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT	5
POLICY AND LAW	5
CROSS-STRAIT COOPERATION	6
EVENTS	6

#### **MILITARY AND NATIONAL SECURITY**

**PLA researchers participated in a recent computer vision competition.** Several members of the PLA Engineering University are listed as co-authors of a recent <u>paper</u> in preprint format that summarizes the results of a machine learning competition held at the <u>2021 Conference on Computer</u> <u>Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)</u> in June. Seven of the article's 38 co-authors are affiliated with the PLA.

The competition at the CVPR-2021 conference was designed to look at a general class of *unrestricted* adversarial attacks in which the attacker is allowed to make large, visible modifications of an image (e.g., rotating the image, adding a shadow, or cropping it) to induce an incorrect classification in such a way that normal human observation remains unaffected. As reported in the summary paper, the best result was an "attack success rate" of 90.69 percent, meaning that 9 out of 10 images managed to "fool" the classifiers.<sup>1</sup>

The PLA could use a competition such as this to refine its ability to defeat an adversary's image classifiers by degrading the data upon which algorithms are based. Conversely, the PLA could also seek to ensure that its image classifiers are robust against adversarial attack.

**Italian authorities allege that an Italian drone company that supplies UAVs to Italian special forces was purchased illegally by a PRC company.** According to *The Wall Street Journal*, Italian authorities have launched an <u>investigation</u> into the 2018 acquisition of a 75 percent stake in the Italian drone manufacturer Alpi Aviation by the Hong Kong-based Mars Information Technology Co. Ltd., which they say had registered in Hong Kong two months earlier. Alpi Aviation manufactures the <u>Strix</u> <u>UAV</u>, which weighs 10 kilograms, has a 3-meter wingspan, and can relay video and infrared imagery in real time. According to the article, Italian authorities "traced Mars's ownership of Alpi through a web of intermediaries to two companies controlled by the Chinese state: China Railway Rolling Stock Corp., a state-controlled rail giant, and an investment group controlled by the municipal government of Wuxi, a city near Shanghai. This information led the Italian police to conclude that Mars was a shell company created to bring Alpi under the control of the Chinese government."<sup>2</sup>

The acquisition is alleged to have violated Italy's so-called Golden Power law, which requires that companies in defense and other strategic industries receive permission from the government before being sold outside of Italy. Italian authorities assert that the transaction was "opaque" and designed to conceal the role of the PRC companies. According to a police statement, Alpi Aviation had been bought "exclusively for the acquisition of its technological and production know-how, including military," and that plans were "allegedly underway to transfer production facilities to the eastern Chinese city of Wuxi." Lawyers for Alpi Aviation have denied allegations that the company broke any laws.<sup>3</sup>

#### **UNMANNED SYSTEMS**

**The PLA is reported to have launched a mini aircraft carrier for drones.** *The War Zone* <u>reports</u> that photos of an apparent launch ceremony for a catamaran vessel in May have appeared on the internet. The photos show a vessel that is similar to a model of a catamaran vessel displayed at this year's Zhuhai Airshow that depicted a flat foredeck in front of a superstructure that could hold five drone helicopters. The airshow display described the vessel as a platform that could be used to replicate "blue" force systems during training (the PLA refers to enemy militaries in exercises as "blue" forces). According to the report, "this ship will be able to simulate hostile drone swarms, along with other kinds

#### THE CHINA AI AND AUTONOMY REPORT | ISSUE 4, December 2, 2021

of threats, such as high-volume anti-ship missile strikes and distributed electronic warfare attacks." *The War Zone* notes that the ship may also reflect the development of or an extant offensive capability.<sup>4</sup>

**The PLA uses commercial drones to resupply troops in remote areas.** A video on *China Military Video Online*, a website operated by the PLA, showed a commercial drone being used to resupply troops in a mountainous area of China. The drone, a <u>Multicopter UAV KWT-X6L-15</u> built by the Shenzhen-based Alltech (aka Shenzhen Keweitai Enterprise Development Co., Ltd./深圳市科卫泰实业发展有限公司), is described as a 6-rotor, multi-use drone with a flight duration of 70 minutes, a 15-meter/second flight speed, and a maximum payload of 5 kilograms. The video shows the drone delivering a box of supplies tethered to a rope and, on a separate occasion, delivering a birthday cake that was "air dropped" from a box attached to the drone. According to a PLA soldier responsible for the drone, the UAV can also be used to conduct surveillance, reconnaissance, and strike missions.<sup>5</sup>

A PLA Daily article questioned the potentially destabilizing use of unmanned systems. An article in the PLA Daily, the official newspaper of the PLA, titled <u>"Unmanned Weapons: 'Revolution' or Abuse,"</u> discusses the increasing use of unmanned systems and their potential to produce destabilizing effects. The article notes that unmanned systems were used in the 2019 attack on Saudi oil facilities that affected global oil markets, and in the targeted or attempted killings of Iraqi Prime Minister Mustafa al-Kadhimi, Venezuelan President Nicolas Maduro, Iranian Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps Quds Force Commander Qasem Soleimani, and Iranian nuclear physicist Mohsen Fakhrizadeh Mahabadi, raising international concern over their use of unmanned systems. The article also argues that the use of unmanned systems can desensitize operators to the real costs of war and asserts that nearly onethird of casualties from US drone strikes have been civilian. Despite these concerns, the article notes that the low cost of unmanned systems facilitates their proliferation and makes arms control measures difficult to achieve. The article also expresses concern that the development of fully autonomous weapon systems will remove machines from human control and argues that unmanned systems will need to maintain a human in the loop.<sup>6</sup>

**PRC media report that troops in the Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region are using drones to conduct border patrols.** The state-run *Global Times* <u>reports</u> that troops based in the prefecture of Tacheng, which borders Kazakhstan, use drones to detect people who may try to cross the border illegally. According to the report, the drones are equipped with a loudspeaker that "can be used to send warnings and expel the suspects. Then, ground troops would arrive, thanks to the drone's guidance, and capture the suspects."<sup>7</sup>

#### **FUTURE WARFARE**

**China Military Online carried a substantive article on cognitive warfare titled "Artificial** Intelligence: The Winning Blade of Cognitive Warfare." The article was written by Chen Dongheng, a researcher at the Chinese Academy of Military Sciences' Academy of Military Political Work (军事科学 院军队政治工作研究院) whose writings appear frequently in PRC media. The topic of cognitive warfare, which refers to influencing human perception, appears to be receiving more attention in <u>PRC writings</u>.<sup>8</sup> Chen argues that cognition is based on "perceptions, identification, analysis, judgment, decisionmaking, and the selection of objective things," and that "the facts fully show that data can be manipulated, information can be mixed with water, 'truth' can be shaped, and human hearts can be influenced."

Chen asserts that denial and deception have always been key factors in war, but the importance of AI to cognitive warfare lies in its ability to "better embody human will" and "more implicitly and efficiently influence opponents." As a result, AI-enabled denial and deception efforts are often more effective

#### THE CHINA AI AND AUTONOMY REPORT | ISSUE 4, December 2, 2021

than are those conducted by humans, in part because of the ability of AI-enabled systems to repeatedly transmit large amounts of information and disinformation. According to Chen, one of the advantages of using AI in cognitive warfare is its "ubiquitous, pervasive and highly automated existence, constructing flexible cognitive scenes." Chen concludes that whichever side develops faster and more precise algorithms will gain the advantage and "seize the command heights of the cognitive competition."<sup>9</sup>

**PRC media carried a lengthy article on the role of satellite navigation in intelligent warfare.** The article, titled "<u>Satellite Navigation on the Intelligentized Battlefield</u>," was written by an unidentified academician from the Chinese Academy of Engineering. The author argues that satellite navigation will become more important in future warfare as unmanned systems become more prominent. He adds that satellite navigation will have to evolve to better serve military operations that are geographically broader and that require better accuracy, reliability, and security. In addition to serving traditional domains, satellite navigation will be required to support operations in deep space and deep sea environments. As a result, alternative navigation technologies such as pulsar and quantum navigation will be required to supplement traditional satellite navigation.

The article argues that future "intelligentized" satellite navigation systems will need to transition from a dependence on ground systems to placing more reliance and greater functionality on satellites to include the incorporation of more accurate atomic clocks, astronomical measuring equipment, and laser interstellar measurement equipment. According to the author, future satellite navigation systems will more seamlessly integrate navigation and communication functions and incorporate cloud computing to facilitate on-orbit maintenance of the satellite signal.<sup>10</sup>

#### **INDUSTRY**

**Turkey is taking away market share from the PRC in the UAV market.** According to a report in the *Aviation Week Intelligence Network*, militaries in the Middle East, Central Asia, and North Africa are increasingly turning to Turkey rather than the PRC for UAVs. The report notes that the PRC has sold "dozens, perhaps hundreds" of UAVs to these regions but is now losing out to Turkish systems because of concerns over the reliability and maintainability of PRC UAVs and their inability to connect with Western command and control systems.<sup>11</sup>

**PRC eVTOL Manufacturer Autoflight has received a \$100 million investment from Berlin-based Team Global.** Shanghai-based electric vehicle takeoff and landing (eVTOL) manufacturer AutoFlight states in a <u>press release</u> that the additional funding will be used to convert its cargo aircraft to carry passengers, expand its business internationally, and certify its aircraft according to European Aviation Safety Association standards. The company will also establish a European subsidiary in southern Germany.

AutoFlight describes itself as a "global high-tech startup, born in China, specializing in developing and manufacturing UAVs. AutoFlight's mission is to provide safe and reliable aerial logistic systems and urban air mobility solutions for human society. By leveraging new technologies in aviation, new material, artificial intelligence, autonomous driving, and 5G, AutoFlight actively drives development in eVTOL (electric Vertical Takeoff and Landing) industry."<sup>12</sup> The company states on its <u>English language</u> website that, because of its commitment to social responsibility, it has decided "not to supply defense clients at this moment." However, this statement is not made on <u>the Chinese language version of its</u> website.<sup>13</sup> <u>Team Global</u> is a Berlin-based technology holding company that invests in digital technologies, clean aviation, and clean energy.

#### WWW.CNA.ORG/CHINA AI

#### **RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT**

**Chinese companies Great Wall and Baidu successfully completed a compatibility test between Great Wall's dual-socket server and Baidu's AI accelerator chip,** according to Chinese media <u>source The Paper</u>.<sup>14</sup> The test involved Great Wall's Qingtian EF860 two-socket server, a highperformance server, <sup>15</sup> and Baidu's Kunlun AI computing processor, which is designed for cloud and edge computing of deep learning and machine learning algorithms and is used in computer vision, natural language processing, large-scale speech recognition, and large-scale recommendation.<sup>16</sup> The Paper highlights that this test is occurring amidst increased demand for AI servers and represents a strategic opportunity for Great Wall and Baidu, especially as the Chinese market is turning increasingly to domestically made solutions.

#### **POLICY AND LAW**

China's State Administration for Market Regulation (SAMR) fined several companies, including China's <u>"Al champions</u>"<sup>17</sup> Alibaba, Tencent, Baidu, and JD.com, for violations of China's Anti-Monopoly Law (see SAMR's website for the complete list of violations <u>here</u>).<sup>18</sup> According to SAMR, the cases announced at this time are all previous transactions that, according to law, should have been declared in the past. The transactions include various investments, acquisitions, and joint ventures. Companies were fined 500,000 yuan (or about US \$78,000) for each violation, with some companies, such as Alibaba and Tencent, paying fines for multiple violations adding up to more than 6 million yuan (US \$938,628), according to calculations by Chinese finance news website Caixin Global.<sup>19</sup>

Although the fines are negligible for such large companies, they are occurring within the context of <u>China's crackdown on big tech</u> and ongoing revisions to China's Anti-Monopoly Law, which are under review and expected to go into force next year.<sup>20</sup> <u>According to reporting from the South China</u> <u>Morning Post</u>, the new draft of the law significantly increases penalties, expands the discretionary power of SAMR, and sends a clear signal of tightening control over tech firms.<sup>21</sup>

A senior editor at China's official state news agency *Xinhua* penned an article advocating for greater "intelligent media" literacy among the population as AI has become the foundation of the media industry (see article posted by the news website of the CCP here).<sup>22</sup> In the article, *Xinhua* senior editor and researcher at Renmin University's Audiovisual Communication Research Center Huang Xiaoyong argues that, while China has laws to protect user rights and security with the Cybersecurity Law, Data Security Law, and Personal Information Protection Law, people cannot rely solely on external governance to mitigate the risks that come with an AI-enhanced media environment.

Huang contends that users must also develop "intelligent media" literacy, especially as AI becomes the foundation of society. Huang highlighted various issues with "intelligent media," such as deepfakes used for scams and recommendation algorithms that promote fake news. He argues that, because the technical nature of intelligent media makes it difficult for users to learn on their own, there should be targeted education for different groups based on their varying levels of technical understanding. He suggests that professional platforms, news organizations, and ordinary netizens can all play a role in smart media education. For example, he suggests that news platforms embed intelligent literacy media education in their content to raise awareness of it in the population.

This article is notable because it implies that the PRC government alone cannot completely monitor all the effects of AI on China's media environment and because the CCP news reposted it on its website.

Going forward, the CCP may seek to develop more programs to improve the population's AI and media literacy.

#### **CROSS-STRAIT COOPERATION**

Associations from the PRC and Taiwan held a conference focusing on the application of UAVs in rescue operations. On November 20, associations from Miaoli, Taiwan, and Wuhan, China, held the first-ever Han River Bay Tai-Han People-to-People Rescue Exchange Conference. According to *Xinhua*, the meeting was held via video conference and through live events on both sides of the Strait (see article from *Xinhua* here). <sup>23</sup> The conference featured a discussion on the use of UAVs in rescue operations, an introduction to the current state of cross-Strait rescue services, talks on establishing a rescue exchange platform, and exchanges on different types of rescue equipment. The meeting also featured live UAV rescue drills and demonstrations of drone flight skills and water-rescue UAVs and boats. The conference was co-organized by the Cross-Strait Exchange Promotion Associations of Hubei Province and Wuhan City, the Taiwan Miaoli County UAV Application Services Innovation and Development Association, and the Taiwan Cross-Strait Emergency Management Association. For photos, see article from a Chinese UAV website here.<sup>24</sup>

#### **EVENTS**

**Chinese companies displayed UAVs at the Dubai Airshow (November 14–18).** According to China's official TV station, CCTV, the airshow featured PRC-made UAVs, such as state-owned defense corporation Norinco's Golden Eagle 500A unmanned helicopter (also labeled as the CR500).<sup>25</sup> Developed for military use, the Golden Eagle 500A reportedly carries a variety of payloads, such as ammunition and sensors. It performs tactical tasks such as battlefield reconnaissance, target localization, irradiation guidance, precision strikes, and damage assessment. In the video CCTV posted featuring the platform, staff from Norinco appear to have some operational control of the UAV.<sup>26</sup> According to *Defense News*, United Arab Emirates (UAE)-based International Golden Group also hosted intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance drones developed at the China-Emirates Science and Technology innovation laboratory<sup>27</sup>—a joint project between UAE's International Golden Group and Norinco.<sup>28</sup> *Defense News* reported that although the PRC made a "solid" showing at the Dubai air show, there were no major announcements from the PRC at the event.<sup>29</sup>

The Third Haitong International Artificial Intelligence Conference, which had the theme of Al software and hardware, was held in Shanghai from November 24–25 (see summary of conference in Chinese from Haitong company website here).<sup>30</sup> The meeting focused on the development of chip manufacturing, medical care, smart transportation, and other software and hardware technologies related to the Al industry. Several notable companies attended the meeting, including Chinese semiconductor companies SMIC, Hua Hong Semiconductor, and Will Semiconductor (see list of corporate attendees from conference website here).<sup>31</sup> In his keynote speech, Vice President and Chief Analyst Wu Lianfeng of IDC China expressed an optimistic outlook on China's Al market, predicting that it will exceed US \$16.3 billion by 2025, with the Al software sector of the market growing the fastest. (Note: other studies predict China's future Al market growth to be even greater and to surpass that of the US; for example, see summary of study from Global Industry Analyst here).<sup>32</sup> According to Haitong Securities Communist Party Committee Secretary and Chairman Zhou Jie, Hong-Kong-based financial institution Haitong International and its parent company, Shanghai-based Haitong Securities, have assisted Chinese Al software and hardware companies in entering domestic and foreign capital markets and have promoted the cultivation and development of Al in China.<sup>33</sup>

## NOTES

- <sup>1</sup> Yuefeng Chen et al., "Unrestricted Adversarial Attacks on ImageNet Competition," <u>https://arxiv.org/pdf/2110.09903.pdf</u>.
- <sup>2</sup> James Marson and Giovanni Legorano, "China Bought Italian Military-Drone Maker Without Authorities' Knowledge," *The Wall Street Journal*, Nov. 15, 2021, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-bought-italian-military-drone-maker-without-authorities-knowledge-11636972513</u>.
- <sup>3</sup> Giuseppe Fonte and Angelo Amante, "EXCLUSIVE Italy to Make Formal Complaint over Chinese Takeover of Military Drones Firm – Sources," *Reuters*, Nov. 16, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospacedefense/exclusive-italy-make-formal-complaint-over-chinese-takeover-military-drones-firm-2021-11-16/ and Tom Kington, "Italian Police Raid Drone Maker over Alleged Chinese Takeover," Sept. 3, 2021, *Defense News*, <u>https://www.defensenews.com/unmanned/2021/09/03/italian-police-raid-drone-maker-over-alleged-chinesetakeover/.</u></u>
- <sup>4</sup> Joseph Trevithick, "China Built a Mothership for Training its Forces to Defend Against Drone Swarms," *The War Zone*, Nov. 11, 2021, <u>https://www.thedrive.com/the-war-zone/43099/china-now-has-a-mothership-to-train-its-naval-forces-against-aerial-drone-swarms</u>.
- <sup>5</sup> "UAV 'Express Delivery' Used in Mountainous Area" (无人机 "快递投送" 在高原地区得以实现), *China Military Video Online* (中国军视网), Nov. 15, 2021, <u>http://www.js7tv.cn/video/202111\_262967.html</u>.
- <sup>6</sup> Li Ruijing and Wang Yi, "Unmanned Weapons: 'Revolution' or Abuse" (无人武器: "革命" 还是滥用), PLA Daily, Nov. 18, 2021, <u>http://81.cn/ifjbmap/content/2021-11/18/content\_303380.htm</u>.
- <sup>7</sup> "Drones Cut Task Time by a Third for Xinjiang Border Missions," *Global Times*, Nov. 16, 2021, <u>https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202111/1239130.shtml</u>.
- <sup>8</sup> Kevin Pollpeter and Amanda Kerrigan, "The PLA and Intelligent Warfare: A Preliminary Analysis," CNA, Oct. 2021, <u>https://www.cna.org/CNA\_files/PDF/The-PLA-and-Intelligent-Warfare-A-Preliminary-Analysis.pdf</u>.
- <sup>9</sup> Chen Dongheng, "AI: The Winning Blade of Cognitive Warfare" (人工智能:认知战的制胜刀锋), China *Military Online*, Nov. 4, 2021, <u>http://81.cn/ll/2021-11/04/content 10104826.htm</u>.
- <sup>10</sup> "Satellite Navigation on the Intelligent Battlefield" (智能化战场的卫星导航), *Beidou Today* (今日北斗), <u>http://www.jinribeidou.com/news/detail/f2576ef07d104adf017d12deeffd0319</u>.
- <sup>11</sup> Tony Osborne, "Turkey Is Taking UAS Market Share from China," Aviation Week Intelligence Network, Oct. 26, 2021, <u>https://aviationweek.com/shownews/dubai-airshow/turkey-taking-uas-market-share-china.</u>
- <sup>12</sup> "Autoflight Wins Team Global as Investor," AutoFlight Press Release, <u>https://www.autoflight.com/en/news/autoflight-wins-team-global-as-investor/</u>
- <sup>13</sup> See the Autoflight English language website at <u>https://www.autoflight.com/en/</u>, and its Chinese language website at <u>http://www.autoflight.com/zh/</u>.
- <sup>14</sup> "China Great Wall + Baidu: 'Masterpiece' of Al Domestic Servers" (中国长城 + 百度: 国产AI服务器再出
   "力作"), *The Paper*, Nov. 24, 2021, <u>https://www.thepaper.cn/newsDetail forward 15531198</u>.
- <sup>15</sup> "Conference | Qingtian EF860 Two-Socket Server: High-end Flagship, That's It!" (发布会 | 擎天EF860双路 服务器: 高端旗舰级,就是它!), China Greatwall Technology Group Co., Ltd., Sept. 24, 2021, <u>http://www.greatwall.cn/News/NewsDisplay2015.aspx?NewsID=1252e5fa-e436-4798-a838-0bd4a226a38a</u>.
- <sup>16</sup> "Baidu Kunlun Al Accelerator Card" (百度昆仑 AI加速卡), Baidu Al Cloud, <u>https://cloud.baidu.com/product/kunlun.html</u>.

Copyright © 2021 CNA

#### WWW.CNA.ORG/CHINA AI

- <sup>17</sup> Sarah Dai, "China Adds Huawei, Hikvision to Team Spearheading Country's AI Efforts," *Tech In Asia*, Sept. 3, 2019, <u>https://www.techinasia.com/china-adds-huawei-hikvision-ai-national-team</u>.
- <sup>18</sup> "State Administration for Market Regulation Made Administrative Punishment Decisions on 43 Cases of Failure to Declare Illegal Concentration Undertakings in Accordance with the Law" (市场监管总局依法对43起未依法申报 违法实施经营者集中案作出行政处罚决定), Nov. 11, 2021, State Administration for Market Regulation, <u>http://www.samr.gov.cn/xw/zj/202111/t20211119\_337049.html</u>.
- <sup>19</sup> Yuan Ruiyang, Qian Tong, and Manyun Zou, "Markets Unfazed by Slate of Petty Antitrust Fines for China's Internet Giants," *Caixin Global*, Nov. 22, 2021, <u>https://www.caixinglobal.com/2021-11-22/markets-unfazed-by-slate-of-petty-antitrust-fines-for-chinas-internet-giants-101808542.html</u>.
- <sup>20</sup> "In Just One Year, Beijing's Crackdown Has Changed Corporate China Forever," *Bloomberg*, Nov. 2, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2021-china-tech-crackdown-one-year/.
- <sup>21</sup> Xinmei Shen, "China Amends Anti-Monopoly Law for the First Time Amid Tech Crackdown, Increasing Penalties and Regulatory Control," *South China Morning Post*, Oct. 27, 2021, <u>https://www.scmp.com/tech/policy/article/3153881/china-amends-anti-monopoly-law-first-time-amid-techcrackdown?module=perpetual scroll&pgtype=article&campaign=3153881.</u>
- <sup>22</sup> Huang Xiaoyong, "Pay Full Attention to the Improvement of Intelligent Media Literacy" (充分重视智能媒介素养的提升), *Communist Party Cadre News*, Nov. 19, 2021, <u>http://theory.people.com.cn/n1/2021/1119/c40531-32286381.html</u>.
- <sup>23</sup> "2021 Tai-Han Rescue Exchange Conference Focuses on the Application of UAVs" (2021台汉救援交流会聚焦无人 机应用), *Xinhua*, Nov. 20, 2021, <u>http://www.news.cn/tw/2021-11/20/c 1128083625.htm</u>.
- <sup>24</sup> "Han-Tai UAVs, Together Fastening One Chinese Knot" (汉台无人机, 同系一个中国结), *Xinhua*, Nov. 22, 2021, <u>https://www.youuav.com/news/detail/202111/51328.html</u>.
- <sup>25</sup> "Dubai Air Show: Many of China's Self-Developed UAVs Received Attention"(迪拜航展 | 中国多款自主研发无人 机备受瞩目), CCTV News Client, Nov. 15, 2021, <u>https://content-static.cctvnews.cctv.com/snow-</u> <u>book/index.html?toc\_style\_id=feeds\_default&share\_to=copy\_url&item\_id=1841004899539852884&track\_id=8C</u> 29A229-0163-47A2-8F0D-BE8490D98042\_658664772475.
- <sup>26</sup> "Dubai Air Show: Many of China's Self-Developed UAVs Received Attention."
- Agnes Helou, "Here's What Stood Out at the 2021 Dubai Airshow, *Defense News*, Nov. 19, 2021, <u>https://www.defensenews.com/digital-show-dailies/dubai-air-show/2021/11/19/heres-what-stood-out-at-the-2021-dubai-airshow/.</u>
- <sup>28</sup> Chyrine Mezher, "Joint R&D Plan & New Drone Sales," *Breaking Defense*, Feb. 24, 2021, <u>https://breakingdefense.com/2021/02/china-uae-forge-new-deals-joint-rd-plan-new-drone-sales/</u>.
- <sup>29</sup> Agnes Helou, "Here's What Stood Out at the 2021 Dubai Airshow, *Defense News*, Nov. 19, <u>https://www.defensenews.com/digital-show-dailies/dubai-air-show/2021/11/19/heres-what-stood-out-at-the-2021-dubai-airshow/.</u>
- <sup>30</sup> "Haitong International Successfully Held the Third Artificial Intelligence Conference with Focus on the Development Trends of Software and Hardware Technologies" (海通國際成功舉辦第三屆人工智能大會聚焦軟硬 體科技發展趨勢), *Haitong*, Nov. 26, 2021, https://www.htisec.com/sites/default/files/20211126%20TC%20%E6%B5%B7%E9%80%9A%E5%9C%8B%E9%9A

 https://www.ntisec.com/sites/default/files/20211126%201C%20%E6%B5%B7%E9%80%9A%E5%9C%88%E9%9A

 %9B%E6%88%90%E5%8A%9F%E8%88%89%E8%BE%A6%E7%AC%AC%E4%B8%89%E5%B1%86%E4%BA%BA%E

 5%B7%A5%E6%99%BA%E8%83%BD%E5%A4%A7%E6%9C%83%20%E8%81%9A%E7%84%A6%E8%BB%9F%E7%

 A1%AC%E4%BB%B6%E7%A7%91%E6%8A%80%E7%99%BC%E5%B1%95%E8%B6%A8%E5%8B%A2.pdf.

- <sup>31</sup> "The Third Haitong International AI Conference," *Haitong*, <u>http://www.hti-aiconference2021.com/haitong/companylist.asp</u>.
- <sup>32</sup> "Global Artificial Intelligence (AI) Market to Reach \$228.3 Billion by 2026," *Cision PR Newswire*, May 18, 2021,

https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/global-artificial-intelligence-ai-market-to-reach-228-3-billion-by-2026--301293951.html.

<sup>33</sup> "Haitong International Successfully Held the Third Artificial Intelligence Conference with Focus on the Development Trends of Software and Hardware Technologies" (海通國際成功舉辦第三屆人工智能大會聚焦軟硬 體科技發展趨勢), *Haitong*, Nov. 26, 2021, <u>https://www.htisec.com/sites/default/files/20211126%20TC%20%E6%B5%B7%E9%80%9A%E5%9C%8B%E9%9A</u>

<u>%9B%E6%88%90%E5%8A%9F%E8%88%89%E8%BE%A6%E7%AC%AC%E4%B8%89%E5%B1%86%E4%BA%BA%E5%B7%A5%E6%99%BA%E8%83%BD%E5%A4%A7%E6%9C%83%20%E8%81%9A%E7%84%A6%E8%BB%9F%E7% A1%AC%E4%BB%B6%E7%A7%91%E6%8A%80%E7%99%BC%E5%B1%95%E8%B6%A8%E5%8B%A2.pdf.</u>

### **ABOUT CNA**

The China AI & Autonomy Report is produced by CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division. The division's team of nearly 40 language-skilled regional specialists has provided sponsors and the public with the context to make informed, data-based assessments about this critical region since 1998.

CNA is a nonprofit research and analysis organization dedicated to the safety and security of the nation. It operates the Center for Naval Analyses — the only federally funded research and development center serving theDepartment of the Navy — as well as the Institute for Public Research. CNA is dedicated to developing actionablesolutions to complex problems of national importance.

For additional information, contact: CHINAAI@CNA.ORG

This work was performed under Federal Government Contract No. N00014-16-D-5003.

LIMITED PRINT AND ELECTRONIC DISTRIBUTION RIGHTS: CNA intellectual property is provided for noncommercial use only. CNA makes no warranties of any kind, either expressed or implied, as to any matter including, but not limited to, warranty of fitness for purpose or merchantability, exclusivity, or results obtained from the use of the material. Unauthorized posting of this publication online is prohibited. Permission is given to duplicate this document for noncommercial use only, as long as it is unaltered and complete. Permission is required from CNA to reproduce, or reuse in another form, any of its research documents for commercial use. Contact CNA's Office of General Counsel at 703-824-2702 if you wish to make commercial use of any content in this document. The material in this report may be reproduced by or for the US government pursuant to the copyright license under the clause at DFARS 252.227-7013 (February 2014).

This report may contain hyperlinks to websites and servers maintained by third parties. CNA does not control, evaluate, endorse, or guarantee content found in those sites. We do not assume any responsibility or liability for the actions, products, services, and content of those sites or the parties that operate them.

DIM-202-U-030977-Final4

Subscribe/Unsubscribe at chinaai@cna.org